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PRESENTATION BY THE CHAIR OF THE Subcommittee on Administrative and Budgetary Matters of the Preparatory Committee of the General Assembly on the proposed program-budget for 2009
Mr. Committee Chair: 

The Preparatory Committee, at its meeting of March 1, 2008, received from the Secretary General the proposed program-budget for fiscal year 2009 (AG/CP/INF.573/08 corr. 2), which it referred to the Subcommittee on Administrative and Budgetary Matters (SAAP).

Secretary General José Miguel Insulza reported that in 2009 the Organization would incur total expenses of approximately US$90.1 million, exceeding by US$2.6 million, in nominal terms, the figure set by the General Assembly as a budgetary ceiling in its resolution AG/RES. 2353 (XXXVII-O/07).  In addition, the Secretary General indicated that, as has been his practice in prior years, his proposed budget, in real terms, had been conceived in such a way that its purchasing power would not be lower than that of the budget for the preceding fiscal period. 
The Subcommittee formed two working groups:  one devoted to studying and examining the proposed budget; the other to preparing the draft resolution to be presented to the General Assembly for adoption.  At the same time, the Vice Chairs of the SAAP, Mr. Frank Montgomery Clarke, Alternate Representative of Saint Vincent and the Grenadines, and Ambassador J. Robert Manzanares, Alternate Representative of the United States of America, were entrusted with presiding over these two working groups.  The two groups worked in parallel fashion, so as to define a program-budget that would be ready for adoption by the General Assembly sufficiently in advance of the regular session.
During the working group meetings, detailed reports were given on the activities of various General Secretariat areas:  the Secretariat for Multidimensional Security, the Executive Secretariat for Integral Development, the Coordinating Office for the Offices and Units of the General Secretariat in the Member States, the Executive Secretariat of the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights, the Executive Secretariat of the Inter-American Telecommunication Commission, and the Department of Planning, Control, and Evaluation.  The Subcommittee also had the opportunity to consider the report of the Board of External Auditors; it took very particular note of the Board’s recommendations on the pressing need to adjust member state quota income periodically, so as to preserve the purchasing power of the Organization’s Regular Fund.
The chairs of the working groups gave oral progress reports to the Subcommittee on May 13, 2008.
Mr. Committee Chair, esteemed colleagues:

Regrettably, despite their extensive efforts, both working groups have ended their work without reaching consensus on three closely related matters:  the overall budgetary level; the financing of the program-budget; and the budgetary ceiling for 2010.  On the first of these, some delegations said they did not have the necessary instructions to express positions on the level proposed by the Secretary General.  Within the Subcommittee, discussions led to the inexorable conclusion that the most reasonable and sensible course of action would be to extend the deadline for consideration of the proposed budget.  As for the second and third items, one can only say that it would be very difficult to take a decision on them without resolving the first issue beforehand.

The Subcommittee's recommendation is, therefore, to postpone the approval of the 2009 program-budget for a period of no more than six months, allowing the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs (CAAP) to continue to examine the proposed budget and formulate viable alternatives for its financing.  Should this recommendation be accepted, final approval of the budget would be given by the General Assembly in special session, no later than December 15, 2008.
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I am pleased to inform the Preparatory Committee, on the other hand, that the working groups’ efforts have not been in vain.  At this time I have the pleasure of presenting a draft resolution containing guidelines of an administrative and financial nature to orient the operations of the General Secretariat during the 2009 fiscal period.  This resolution, among other matters, instructs the General Secretariat to continue to modernize management, financial, and accounting procedures at the Organization; renews the call for promotion of gender equity and equality within the General Secretariat; seeks to establish a procedure for adjusting the Organization’s quota income; and, especially, requests that a culture of austerity and frugality in the use of resources be fostered.  I am pleased to place the draft resolution, published as document AG/CP/Sub.AAP-352/08 rev. 1, before the Committee for consideration. 

Let me take this opportunity to express my gratitude to all the delegations for their contributions and their active participation in this process as members of the Subcommittee and the working groups.  In particular, I thank the vice chairs of the CAAP for their dedication, patience, and diligence in approaching an arduous and complex task.  Also I wish to thank the Secretariat for Administration and Finance, and its entire staff, for their constant support, and our Committee Secretary, Estela Díaz Ávalos, for her tremendous cooperation.
Camilo Alfonso Ospina
Ambassador, Permanent Representative of Colombia
Chair of the Subcommittee on Administrative and Budgetary Matters
of the Preparatory Committee of the General Assembly
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